
 

 

 
Reston Community Center 

Board of Governors Monthly Meeting 
March 6, 2017 

8:00 p.m.  
Meeting Agenda 

 
 
8:00 – Call to Order       Beverly Cosham, Chair  
 
8:01 – Approval of Agenda      Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:02 – Approval of Minutes and Board Actions    Beverly Cosham, Chair 

 Approval of February 6, 2017 Board Minutes  
(As Reviewed and Approved by the Board Secretary) 

 Approval of February 6, 2017 Board Actions  
(As Reviewed and Approved by the Board Secretary) 

 
8:05 – Chair’s Remarks       Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:08 – Introduction of Visitors       
  
8:10 – Citizen Input  
 
8:12 – Committee Reports   

 February 13 Community Relations and    Michelle Moyer & Bill Keefe, 
Program/Policy Joint Committee Meeting   Committee Chairs 

 February 27 Finance Committee Meeting   Gerald Zavala, Committee Chair 

 March 6 Long Range Planning Committee Meeting  Michelle Moyer, Committee Chair 

 
8:25 – Approval of Committee Reports     Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:27 – Board Member Input on Activities Attended     
 
8:37 – Executive Director’s Report     Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 
8:42 – Old Business       Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:46 – New Business        Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:50 – Adjournment  
 
 

Reminders:   
Event            Date   Time.   
Community Relations and Program/Policy Joint Committee Meeting March 13  6:30 p.m.  
LFI Board of Supervisors Breakfast      March 10  7:30 a.m. 
April Monthly Meeting       April 3   8:00 p.m.  
Best of Reston        April 6   Evening 
Founder’s Day        April 8   12 p.m.  
Professional Touring Artist Series – reminder to release tickets please if you’re not using them.  
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SUMMARY OF MINUTES 

RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS MEETING 

FEBRUARY 6, 2017 
Present were: 

 Bev Cosham, Chair 
 Bill Bouie 
 Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 
 Bill Keefe 
 Paul Thomas 

 Bill Penniman 
 Vicky Wingert 
 Gerald Zavala 
 Michelle Moyer 

 
Attending from the RCC Staff: 

 Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 Cristin Bratt, Public Information Officer 

 
The Chair called the meeting to order at 8:02 p.m.  
 
MOTION #1:  
Approval of the February Agenda 
Bill B. moved that the Agenda be approved. Bill K. seconded the motion. The motion passed 
unanimously.  
 
MOTION #2:  
Approval of the December 5, 2016 Board Minutes 
Vicky moved that the Board approve the December 5, 2016 Board Minutes. Bill B. seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously.  
 
MOTION #3:  
Approval of the December 5, 2016 Board Actions 
Bill B. moved that the Board approve the December 5, 2016 Board Actions. Paul seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously.  
 
Chair’s Remarks  
Bev said today was a beautiful day and there have been several others recently - she’s hoping it’s not the 
result of global warming. She noted that she is one of the “three divas” in Reston who present an annual 
February concert to benefit the Reston Historic Trust. They will perform that concert on Friday, February 
17 at 7:00 p.m. in the Jo Ann Rose Gallery. In light of our community meeting next week, she shared the 
following quotes and urged everyone to remember whichever one might speak to them:  

 The most common way people give up their power is by thinking they don’t have any. – Alice 

Walker 

 It does not matter how slowly you go as long as you do not stop. – Confucius 

 There is only one way to avoid criticism: do nothing, say nothing, and be nothing. – Aristotle  

 Don’t worry about failures, worry about the chances you miss when you don’t even try. – Jack 

Canfield 

 The person who says it cannot be done should not interrupt the person who is doing it. – Chinese 

proverb 

 Dream big and dare to fail. – Norman Vaughan 

 People often say that motivation doesn’t last. Well, neither does bathing. That’s why we 

recommend it daily. – Zig Ziglar 
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Introduction of Visitors 
Reston resident Tara Tinnin introduced herself and thanked Bev for inviting her.  
 
Citizen Input 
None.  
 
Committee Reports  
January 6-7 Long Range Planning Committee Reports – Michelle reviewed the attached report and 
said it was a great experience to review the Strategic Plan almost a year later and see that it is working 
as intended. On Friday we had a robust discussion on a shift to a lifelong learning approach in our 
programming. Pricing will be adjusted if the shift is implemented to reflect a universal discount for people 
55 and older. On Saturday, we discussed two new program areas and heard from the Hughes Group on 
proposed renovations to the Terry L. Smith Aquatics Center.  
 
January 30 Long Range Planning Committee Report – Michelle said this meeting was to refine our 
action items from January 6-7 and discuss the best way to proceed. More detail is available on the 
attached report.  
 
February 6 Long Range Planning Committee Report – Michelle said the group finalized the 
presentation and format for the February 13 meeting and discussed concerns and expectations for the 
evening.  
 
MOTION #4:  
Approval of the Committee Reports  
Bill K. moved that the board approve the committee reports. Gerald seconded the motion. The motion 
passed unanimously.  
 
Board Member Input on Activities Attended 
Paul said the Strategic Planning Session included great discussions. He brought his daughter (age 11) to 
the Reston Camp Expo and they both thought it was fantastic. He enjoyed the overall setup and the 
dance performance. His daughter already knew she wanted to enroll in LARK but it was good to see all of 
the other opportunities. 
 
Vicky attended several preschool Zumba classes with her granddaughter – who loves the full-length 
mirrors. She noted that her granddaughter is more of an extrovert than most in their family. After more 
than two decades as a board member, she attended her last Reston Historic Trust meeting; she is happy 
to turn things over to a younger generation. She said the RHT board now has an equal number of 40 and 
under members to those 60 and older. She was very happy to see The Pursuit of Harmony at the 
CenterStage and feels it delivered an important message to continue to keep hope.  
 
Lisa is now on the Reston Historic Trust board and commended Vicky for her experience there. Lisa 
attended MLK weekend, including community service projects that Reston Association coordinated at 
Southgate Community Center. Leila noted that the partnership with RA for MLK weekend is key to its 
success. Lisa said it’s a very eventful month with a lot of voices and activism and it makes her proud to be 
a Restonian, saying that we can be a community that leads instead of follows.  
 
Michelle said she’s been busy and enjoyed the MLK celebration weekend, including the performance of 
The Pursuit of Harmony. She took her daughter Margo to the performance and really enjoyed hearing a 
younger person’s perspective on the show. She also enjoyed Lisa’s workshop after the keynote and was 
happy to see it so well-attended (50 people). She also helped volunteer to feed 200 residents at the 
Hunters Woods Fellowship House during MLK weekend. She stopped by the Reston Camp Expo briefly 
and was amazed at how busy it was only 15 minutes after it opened. She’s currently very busy 
coordinating the Memorial Day weekend Lake Swim.  
 
Gerald attended the Eugene Robinson keynote address, The Pursuit of Harmony and Lisa’s Building 
Bridges event. He also thought TAARKA was a great performance and said PD is doing a great job with 
his selections for the Professional Touring Artist Series. He also signed his kids up for camp promptly at 
9:00 a.m. on February 1.  
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Bill B. attended many MLK weekend events, and has been busy with a lot of meetings.  
 
Bill K. said MLK weekend was booming with activities and it was a tremendous community event that 
reflected Reston’s diversity. He also noted how happy he is with Southgate Community Center’s success; 
it’s a testament to the value of partnerships in the community.  
 
Bev attended the Strategic Planning Session and added that she performed in the Reston Community 
Orchestra concert during MLK weekend. She noted that she sings the same song every year but it has a 
different meaning every year. This year’s song was electric and very intense. Every person came by and 
commented and RCO collected a lot more money than in previous years after the concert. She also 
attended The Pursuit of Harmony. She said that her granddaughter seems to vibrate when she gets 
excited about something and that’s how Bev felt when she left the theatre after The Pursuit of Harmony. 
She is energized by how people are saying and doing things to make meaningful connections with each 
other. She also attended the Reston Camp Expo and wants to go to Lego camp.  
 
Executive Director Report 
Leila said we’ve been focusing on strategic planning, capital project planning and 3rd quarter review. We 
are also targeting the end of February for rollout of the latest version of RecTrac registration software. 
Staff is attending the Park Authority accreditation session. The FY18 budget has been through the DMB 
review process and approved with only some narrative tweaks. Aquatics staff has been targeting private 
lesson activities during downtime for the pool. In December and January, our Arts and Events team was 
busy with holiday programs and prep for the MLK weekend. In addition to The Pursuit of Harmony 
performance that the public saw, we took a school version to Langston Hughes Middle School and South 
Lakes High School. At LHMS, they performed in the Lecture Hall, but the performance was also video-
streamed into every classroom in the school. Three students who only saw it on the classroom monitors 
asked to come meet the musicians to tell them how important the performance was; all were from new 
American families. We received great feedback from both school performances. Leila really enjoyed 
Lisa’s Building Bridges workshop. Leisure and Learning staff has been busy bringing programming in the 
community; we are presenting an origami workshop at Obi Sushi and working to bring programming to 
the BLVD apartments. She noted there were 520 participants in three hours at the Reston Camp Expo. 
Eileen and her team are largely responsible for the success of that event as they plan all the logistics and 
arrange all the collaterals with our Media team.  
 
Old Business 
None. 
 
New Business 
Bill K. asked how to know when an exhibit changes over. Leila noted that they change monthly (with the 
exception of the 3D Gallery that often changes every two or three months), and that exhibits are listed on 
the staff newsletter distributed internally every week. Vicky noted that Southgate is an excellent example 
of how we need to think about our future. Southgate was an underutilized, pool complex with some 
unsavory activity around it. Through partnership with the county, it was possible to build a whole new 
complex and meet a need for the children and families in the surrounding neighborhoods. She hopes we 
can continue to look at ways to maximize every entity’s resources in these kinds of successful 
approaches.  
 
MOTION #6:  
To Adjourn the Meeting 
Bill K. moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:31 p.m. Paul seconded the motion. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
  
 
        ____________________________ 

        Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt, 
        Board Secretary 
 
 
        _____February 16, 2017_________ 
        Date 
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BOARD ACTIONS TAKEN AT BOARD OF GOVERNORS MEETING ON FEBRUARY 6, 2017 
  

17-0206-1  Bd  That the Board approve the Agenda  
 
17-0206-2 Bd  That the Board approve the December 5, 2016 Board Minutes  
 
17-0206-3 Bd  That the Board approve the December 5, 2016 Board Actions  
 
17-0206-4 Bd  That the Board approve the committee reports  
 
17-0206-5 Bd  That the meeting be adjourned. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
        ____________________________ 

        Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt, 
        Board Secretary 
 
 
        _____February 16, 2017_________ 
        Date 
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RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 
COMMUNITY RELATIONS AND PROGRAM/POLICY JOINT COMMITTEE MEETING REPORT 

FEBRUARY 13, 2017 
 
Present were: 

 Bev Cosham 
 Bill Bouie 
 Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 

 Michelle Moyer 
 Bill Keefe 
 Vicky Wingert 

 
Absent and excused were: 

 Gerald Zavala 
 Paul D. Thomas 
 Bill Penniman 

 
Attending from the RCC Staff: 

 Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 Thomas Ward 
 Eileen Boone 
 PD Michnewicz 
 Joe Leary 
 Pam Leary 
 Fred Russo 
 Renata Wojcicki 
 BeBe Nguyen 
 Linda Ifert 
 Karen Brutsché 

 Paul Chapman 
 Brian Gannon 
 Harun Rashid 
 Cheri Danaher 
 Kevin Danaher 
 Ivan Cole 
 Melissa Murray 
 Barbara Wilmer 
 Cristin Bratt 
 Cory Woods

 
Welcome and Introductions 
Leila welcomed everyone at 6:35 p.m. and introduced RCC Board Chair Beverly Cosham. Bev asked 
everyone to be sure they had signed in and printed their information as clearly as possible. She asked the 
rest of the Board to introduce themselves. Bev then introduced Bill Keefe, Chair of the Community 
Relations Committee.  
 
Bill K. said that tonight RCC is reporting on our 2016-2021 Strategic Plan and obtaining feedback 
regarding new concepts in programming and the future of our aquatics facility. He noted that there will be 
additional opportunities for input over the coming months; staff will be setting up some focused 
conversations and these two committees will reconvene in March to consider financial impacts and other 
details. Starting in April and May, the Board will finalize the levels of activity or planning needed to inform 
our budget plans. The Annual Public Hearing for Programs and Budget will then be held in June so that 
we can collect community input prior to creating the final FY19 budget documents. He introduced Michelle 
Moyer, Chair of the Program/Policy Committee.  
 
Michelle said Board members are eager to share our planning and we’re equally eager to hear feedback 
and input to inform our planning. She noted that the staff and Board members will field questions as they 
come up but also requested that longer questions or statements be held until the end. If there is a matter 
that takes longer, the Board or staff will look into it and respond after the meeting. She noted that written 
comments are welcome. Finally, she stated that the Board and staff are committed to being transparent in 
our deliberations and want everyone to feel that RCC is their community center. She turned it over to 
Leila. 
 



February 13, 2017 Community Engagement and Program/Policy Joint Committee Meeting 

 

- 2 - 

Leila requested that meeting attendees raise their hand with questions so we can bring a microphone to 
them. She acknowledged that many people are in attendance for the discussion about improvements to 
the Terry L. Smith Aquatics Center. She had hoped that Wayne Hughes of the Hughes Group Architects 
would be leading that conversation but he had a grandson born right before the meeting. Leila will walk 
through his presentation in his absence, but said that Wayne committed to appear at a future public 
meeting to address technical questions that might arise. There will be plenty of opportunities to pick his 
brain. Wayne’s firm is well-established internationally and nationally and has designed many recreation 
facilities. 
 
Update to RCC Strategic Plan 2016-2021 
Leila presented the following highlights from the Strategic Plan Update:  
 
Facilities 
RCC has been pursued a comprehensive recreation facility – including aquatics features – over the past 
few years. This has been resolved with the Park Authority’s agreement with Fairfax County planning and 
development units to build an indoor recreational facility with a comprehensive aquatics component at 
Reston Town Center North. Leila noted that one of the reasons that we’re having this discussion with the 
Hughes Group is because they are also working with the Park Authority on the planning of that larger 
facility, which we hope will be realized in fewer than 10 years.  
 
Leila said the performing arts facility is incorporated into the master plan for Reston and is directly tied to 
development/proffer opportunities in the area. She said she has been a part of conversations with two 
developers to date regarding this potential but that nothing certain has yet been established. It’s 
anticipated that development related to the next phase of the Silver Line or Reston Town Center North 
could result in this venue.  
 
Leila noted that as Reston Town Center North plans develop and more community engagement occurs, 
there will be opportunities for everyone to weigh in on the possible recreational and performing arts 
facilities.  
 
The last item under facilities includes RCC’s existing buildings, RCC Hunters Woods and RCC Lake 
Anne. As a function of our strategic planning conversations, we are updating and modernizing our 
facilities to be more attractive, high-quality and useful in meeting the community’s collective needs. In 
addition, we will continue bringing our rental pricing closer to that of similar rental spaces in the area. 
We’ve been working with Founding Partners to gradually increase pricing and bring our discount to a level 
that is aligned to others that offer a nonprofit discount (10 percent). We want them to be able to absorb 
those costs over time without loss of their ability to produce and present the events that they present in 
our facilities. Leila noted that the facility rental pricing for September 2017 – August 2018 would be 
available tonight, along with projections of future increases. Once proportionally aligned subsidized 
pricing is achieved, some of the intensity of demand from organizations outside Reston could be reduced. 
She asked if there were any questions.  
 
Clark Rumrill, Reston Resident, said that a few years ago the Board suggested that 25 percent is the 
goal for cost recovery. Where are we now? Leila noted that we’re at approximately 15-16 percent cost 
recovery, which is an improvement on the 12-13 percent recovery we were experiencing when we started 
this process a few years ago. She noted that our financial policy is that not more than 25 percent will be 
recovered from fees. Mr. Rumrill asked how much we receive from the County. Leila said Small District 5 
(SD5) revenues are about 6.5 million dollars. (Update: Following the meeting, a check of budget 
documents shows that revenue from taxes is approximately 7 million dollars.) 
 
Building Community 
Leila noted that the Greater Reston Chamber of Commerce invited RCC to participate in the new Reston 
Marketing Initiative (RMI); a campaign to rebrand Reston as a compelling place to do business, live in 
and experience. It is proceeding and involves leadership from civic, nonprofit and private organizations 
across the community. RCC’s primary objective in the effort is to facilitate the idea of a community 
calendar. We know that such a calendar needs to be web-based and mobile-friendly. It will focus on the 
community’s major events (not every meeting). Leila noted that we are interested in pursuing the calendar 
regardless of how the RMI unfolds.  
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Programs 
One of the things we’ll seek to do in the near-term is work with a consultant to understand how people’s 
lifestyles are changing with respect to recreation preferences and what needs exist. RCC programs 
typically reached capacity or near-capacity on the first day of registration. However, now people are 
waiting longer to enroll, making cancelation decisions more difficult. It’s very challenging to plan 
programming in that kind of environment. Before we consider radical shifts in programming, we want to 
confirm that our observations are true shifts we should consider in planning programs. We also want to 
look more closely at how to alleviate stress on the “sandwich generation” that is taking care of both their 
children and their parents. One way we continue to do that is to bring our programs to places where 
people already are: schools and locations where people already congregate. This isn’t possible with all 
programming, but we are aiming to be nimble. We’ve also established an eLearning option for people 
interested in online certifications. This is available via a partnership with a reputable organization that 
gives us 40 percent of the revenue for these courses.  
 
In addition to this, we’re looking at areas of programming that address the adult, young adult/teen 
population. We think another need appropriate for RCC to address is the potential for recreation support 
for people with disabilities. We are considering adding a position committed to designing therapeutic 
recreation programming options in fitness, aquatics, arts and socialization/enrichment experiences. This 
would not be a medical therapy approach.  
 
For young adults, we could establish a Digital Media, Film and Video program. While producing the film 
Another Way of Living, we noticed that a lot of adults or young adults who are professionals in this field 
live in or are from Reston. We want to explore offering a curriculum to teens and young adults to do 
animation, make documentary films, make music videos, etc. We also heard from many organizations 
that want to use video to deliver their organization’s story or message to audiences. The program we are 
considering would be a great way to have young people in our community create products that will 
communicate the stories of non-profits and businesses here in Reston. We have found that people 
respond more quickly and positively to information about our programs and services if it’s in a digital or 
image-based product. The new Digital Media, Film and Video cost center seems like a natural fit to meet 
these needs of individuals and organizations in our community.  
 
Leila noted that we’re also observing that our patron base is increasingly mature, which prompted staff to 
take a closer look at enrollment data. She explained that for more than 30 years, we’ve had an organic, 
ad-hoc approach to pricing and designing offerings for older adults. RCC has a very traditional approach 
to programming for this demographic; it includes a “senior” program with a “senior program director.” But 
there is not consistency with respect to program-related senior discounts. There is a 50 percent discount 
for our four water aerobics classes. That is not in alignment with the 20 percent discount across all other 
programs that we offer. We also observed that our senior patrons were enrolling in significant numbers in 
the programs that were designed for adults and teens. Leila said that we looked at the panoply of 
program offerings where a substantial number of 55+ patrons are participating and propose a redesigned 
format to incorporate the full spectrum of participants. This will be ages 13+ in the pool and 18+ on land; 
this age group’s offerings will now be referred to as “Lifelong Learning”. We will still target content 
specifically for older audiences where it is best to tailor it to that age group; going forward, younger 
persons would not be allowed into those programs. However, these programs will be priced so that they 
are the same cost once a universal 20 percent discount is applied for participants who are 55 or older. 
She noted the Aquatics discount will also shift to 20 percent. Once the new Lifelong Learning programs 
are launched, there will be a consistent discount (20 percent) for participants 55 and older and everyone 
will be able to register during the applicable registration period (Reston or Non-Reston depending). 
 
Leila reviewed the slide that showed existing enrollment figures and explained that these are programs 
available to participants age 18+. The data showed that the majority of participants in these programs are 
actually ages 55+. A second chart on the page highlighted that it’s not just those close to the 55 year old 
threshold; more mature older adults are enrolling in sizable numbers. Leila said that the changes we’re 
suggesting do not change behavior, but instead remove the artificial boundaries around the programs we 
offer. She noted also the fact that 55+ patrons account for 95 percent of the aquatics drop-in pass usage.  
 
Leila also reviewed a chart that offered pricing samples across all lines of business. The chart showed the 
current price and discount along with the price and discount under the new lifelong learning structure. The 
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four water aerobics classes are the only classes that will experience an increase, and that is roughly $1 
per class hour.  
 
Lucy Manheim, Non-Reston Resident, asked about the add-on increase for Non-Reston residents. 
Leila said that Non-Reston pricing depends on capacity. If we have a program with 100 seats and we’re 
confident all of them will not fill with Reston patrons, then our “up-charge” for Non-Reston patrons will be 
only 25 or 50 percent. Lucy asked about Aquatics in particular. Leila said that Non-Reston aquatics 
registration programs are 100 percent higher than Reston prices. Leila noted that our youth class sizes 
accommodate two to four children. Because of this, it’s highly unlikely that Non-Reston patrons ever find 
availability in the aquatics classes, but if they did, they would pay double the Reston price.  
 
Leila noted that she discovered that this is a difficult set of pricing approaches to explain when she 
presented them to the Board in January. She’s therefore trying to deliver tonight’s information in a way 
that’s clear and easy to understand. Leila noted that there will be no pricing change for youth and senior 
aquatics passes, or for drop-in water aerobics passes. 
 
Branding and Messaging 
Leila said we will continue refinement of our print publications while also expanding our digital tools. 
When we implement the new Lifelong Learning section, the program guide will look a bit different. There 
may be focus group conversations to discuss how we can help older audiences find their programs. We 
don’t want patrons aggravated because they cannot find a class or trip. Regarding digital expansion, Leila 
noted that we launched an Instagram account last week to expand the ways in which we can deliver a 
social media message to our patrons and partners.  
 
Internal Capacity & Financial Planning 
Leila said we are constantly sensitive to the need to maintain access for people in our community who 
may not have the economic means to meet their basic needs. We still want them to be able to pursue 
leisure, recreational and cultural interests. To this end, we expanded the income eligibility ranges for our 
Fee Waiver program so that people can still participate as they become more financially successful. For 
children, there is unlimited access to our summer camps (qualified patrons pay only $10 a week). Regular 
camp prices can range from $250-$450/week. This change to eligibility ranges was initiated because we 
started hearing that as people found success and their income went out of the range of eligibility for 
SNAP or other programs, they were suddenly ineligible for RCC’s Fee Waiver program. Their income 
increase put them out of Fee Waiver eligibility, but did not put them in a position to pay the full amount for 
camps. RCC staff members are working with Cornerstones, Fairfax County, the YMCA and other 
organizations who are involved with the RestON (Opportunity Neighborhood) initiative. We don’t want to 
shut doors on families just because of a math formula. We therefore expanded the income thresholds and 
increased the allowance amount for each individual in a household. We pegged the allocated amount to 
the cost of an annual pool pass, which is a primary use by many of our older fee waiver participants.  
 
An attendee said that she had not previously heard of this program, but she thanked Leila and the Board 
for the amazing work that they are doing for the community. She thinks this is an incredible program.  
 
Leila noted that the program is aligned with Reston’s values. If you’re new to Reston, she wants you to 
know that this is what Reston’s founding principles require – supporting the inherent dignity of each 
individual. RestON (Opportunity Neighborhood) is going to be such a force for children and families in this 
community. It will allow us to use data to plan for how we improve the lives of children in our community 
and truly leverage our resources effectively.  
 
Leila also noted that RCC is still pursuing accreditation through the National Recreation and Park 
Association (NRPA). Our staff is appreciative of the support we are receiving from colleagues who have 
been through this process, including the Fairfax County Park Authority and Herndon Community Center.  
 
Aquatics Facility Capital Planning 
Leila noted that the RCC Hunters Woods pool is nearly 40 years old and has $1-1.2 million in capital 
project repair and maintenance efforts that have to be done in the next 18 months; those are not 
negotiable. The shell is ending its natural life. The filtration systems are outdated and nearing the end of 
their natural life. Staff members have used spare parts and ingenuity to keep these systems running, but 
we’re out of options for this “patch-and-pray” approach to maintenance. She said we were beginning a 
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conversation with the community this evening about what a renovated Terry L. Smith Aquatics Center 
might look like. Regardless of how these conversations unfold, there will be a slightly longer maintenance 
closure period (one month) in summer 2017 in order to do a major joint repair on the shell; this will 
hopefully buy us another year of pool use. In summer 2018, the natatorium could close for a minimum of 
four months to replace the other aging systems. This work could be done between May and September 
2018. As we considered the scope of this four-month closure, we realized that perhaps there is an 
opportunity to invest additional money and downtime to significantly rehabilitate this pool facility and 
position it to serve the ongoing needs of the community more effectively. She noted that many of the 
community’s needs will be met with the new aquatics facility that will be included in the Park Authority 
recreation center planned for Reston Town Center North. We are looking to renovate our facility to 
complement the planned features of that larger aquatics complex. To that end, RCC has been in 
conversation with Wayne Hughes of Hughes Group Architects. Wayne is working on the architecture 
design concepts for the Park Authority project at Reston Town Center North. He’s also very familiar with 
our facility at RCC Hunters Woods since he worked on the original plans for the facility and designed the 
first locker room renovation.  
 
In Wayne’s absence, Leila presented the attached presentation and reminded attendees that Wayne will 
be the better person to respond to more technical questions. She created a list of questions as she 
presented the following three options to renovate the Terry L. Smith Aquatics Center.  
 

 Option 1: 5,800 square foot expansion to include the following features: 
o 25-M x 25-YD Lap Pool to be kept at 78-83F 
o Warm Water Pool to be kept at 84-86F 
o Spa Pool to be kept at 103-104F 
o Total pool closure time (rough estimate): 10-12 months 
o Cost Estimate: $8-$8.5 million dollars 

 

 Option 2: 7,000 square foot expansion to include the following features: 
o 6-Lane x 25-YD Lap Pool to be kept at 78-83F 
o Teaching Pool to be kept at 84-86F 
o Therapy Pool to be kept at 86-88F 
o Spa Pool to be kept at 103-104F 
o Total pool closure time (rough estimate): 10-12 months*  

*This option could be done in phases so the pool might not have to close completely 
during the entire renovation. There would still be significant downtime though.  

o Cost Estimate: $8-$8.5 million dollars 
 

 Option 3: No building expansion; existing footprint would be redesigned to include the following 
features: 

o 6-Lane x 25-YD Pool to be kept at 78-83F 
o Therapy Pool to be kept at 86-88F (would accommodate 12-15 users) 
o Spa Pool to be kept at 103-104F 
o Total pool closure time (rough estimate): 6-8 months 
o Cost Estimate: $3.6-$4 million dollars 

 
Leila also provided the following comments from Wayne based on his research:  

 The existing locker rooms are in good condition and could absorb the growth.  

 The diving well is under-utilized so Option 3 would remove that body of water and create a 
separate pool that would be more useful for warm water teaching and exercise.  

 The steel is in good condition.  

 The HVAC system that serves the pool requires complete replacement.  

 The existing spa is in good condition.  

 Project documents from the last renovation are still good.  

 The glazing is single pane which is easier to deal with. 

 Preferences were expressed for the current 25-meter length and for a length of 25 yards.  
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Leila also indicated that the specific details for each option were not yet determined and that Wayne could 
address those questions better than she could. She also emphasized that the prices and timeframes 
included above were very rough estimates. 
 
Leila said that the Option 3 water therapy pool could accommodate 12-15 users. It also proposes 
demolishing the wall between the spa and main pool complex so it’s more integrated into pool space. 
Option 3 preserves the existing pool footprint and therefore carries a lower cost.  
 
Gloria Michau, Reston Resident, emphasized that we absolutely need to have a warm area with deep 
water; it needs to be deep enough for users to fully suspend in the water. There was agreement from 
several other attendees.  
 
Clark Rumrill, Reston Resident, said he uses the pool almost every day and hasn’t heard any 
complaints; people seem to be satisfied. He asked if staff and the Board members have gathered a 
number of complaints about the facility as it currently exists. Leila said we have to shut this pool down for 
three-to-four months to keep it safe; this will happen in summer of 2018; we are simply exploring if this is 
the right time to make additional renovations to serve the community’s needs more appropriately and 
effectively.  
 
An attendee asked if the pool will be shut down when Reston Association pools are open. Leila said our 
renovation would occur to overlap the summer season to the extent that we are able to plan and schedule 
that. We will try to shut down at the end of May when RA pools open and work with the YMCA and 
Reston Association on alternative arrangements during our closure. She said that staff and Board 
members are keenly sensitive to how much people depend on our pool, but also know that we cannot 
safely operate our pool without closing for improvements. She noted our first responsibility is for the 
safety and health of our patrons. 
 
An attendee said that we have a whole constituency of the community that never comes to RCC’s pool. If 
you’re young you can come here for swimming lessons, but she said her family can’t come to this pool 
because of the way it is set up – it doesn’t support competitive swimming needs. She thinks RCC is 
missing an opportunity to bring the community together. She’s looking for gutters for lap swimming and 
better water temperature in the space. She noted that her daughter has asthma and she swims year-
round, but has to go to Herndon Community Center. Water temp and air ventilation at RCC make it too 
difficult to breathe so it is not an option for her daughter or family.  
 
Sandra Helig, Reston Resident, noted that she is an arthritic swimmer and wants to be sure the warm 
water pool is not too shallow. She also thinks a capacity of 12 is too small for the therapeutic pool. She 
worries that youth lessons will take up most of the time in the warm water and there won’t be space/time 
for deep water aerobics.  
 
Nick Nobbe, Reston Resident, said that he’s heard it’s more costly to keep water temperature high and 
it takes its toll on the equipment. Leila agreed and said that it does now, but that’s one of the reasons we 
want to upgrade and modernize, not just repair and replace. Nick likes the two-pool option so water 
aerobics and swimming lessons have their own spaces. He thinks there may be added expenses and 
costs for maintenance of a hot water pool.  
 
Gloria Michau, Reston Resident, said that she had a miserable back problem and the thing that saved 
her was the water isometrics program run by former RCC instructor Vicky; it is now called Deep Water 
Aerobics. She said deep water classes are always over-subscribed and that we need a deep water area 
for those with osteoarthritis - they walk differently and need to be suspended head to toe.  
 
Lucy Manheim, Non-Reston Resident, said that she believes it’s more expensive to renovate a pool 
than it is to build a new one. Since we’re already closing down the existing pool, she asked if we’ve 
investigated tearing it down completely and rebuilding. She also noted that the pool needs to stay in 
meters.  
 
Leila said that the realities of the projected cost ranges are that RCC’s budget does not include a spare 
$8 million; if it did, RCC would owe the tax base some money. We do, however, have about $3 million in 
capital reserves earmarked specifically for this sort of project. We also have $1 million in the budget for 
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the FY18-19 cycles that is already earmarked for equipment repair and replacement. Given that budget 
information, the financial reality is that we can pursue Option 3 at this time, or we can simply do the $1 
million in required renovations and plan for a larger renovation (Option 1 or 2) in the distant future. The 
costs needed for Options 1 or 2 would need to come from an increased tax rate or a bond issue. Even if 
taxpayers in Small District 5 agreed to this increase, it could not be implemented by summer 2018. It 
would need to wait until the money was available, at which point the price tag could be significantly 
higher.  
 
Jamie Scates, Reston Resident, said there are many great things about the Terry L. Smith Aquatics 
Center. Her children have had the same swim instructor since they were little kids and the consistency 
has been fantastic for them. She appreciates that the pool is not freezing cold, even if it’s not her ideal 
temperature. She noted that they don’t have highly competitive swimmers in her family yet, but they do 
have kids that swim. She is grateful for a place for young children to swim, high school swim team 
members to train and community members to enjoy.  
 
Maggie Myers, Reston Resident, noted that we need more ramps; it’s currently very difficult to get in 
and out of the pool.  
 
Vicky Shaffer, Reston Resident, said that some lap swimmers require warmer water.  
 
Leila said that our current pool temperature seems to be a temperature that everyone hates; competitive 
swimmers want it colder and therapeutic users and parents/young children want it warmer. She noted that 
Wayne Hughes has suggested that there’s some progress in the area of changing temperature, but it still 
occurs overnight, not in a matter of two hours.  
 
A patron said that Option 2 is the best option in her opinion, but reiterated that she would like the 
renovations to occur in the summer when RA pools are open.  
 
Leila repeated that when we close, we will try to start at the end of May; the scope of renovations will 
dictate how long we stay closed, but we will do anything we can to get options for our patrons during the 
closure. The patron also noted that saltwater pools are much better for your skin. Another patron added 
that you cannot compete in saltwater pools. Leila suggested that perhaps it could be an option for the 
spa.  
 
An attendee asked if the spa is included in the warm water area, does that still accommodate 10-15 
people. Leila said Wayne will need to answer that. He will also need to comment on the depth of the 
warm water therapy pool. She knows that separating that therapeutic/teaching area from the lap pool is 
necessary in order to control temperature. She added that the lap pool will still reach a minimum depth of 
eight feet in order to facilitate Lifeguard and Water Safety Instructor training.  
 
Julie Gray, Reston Resident, said that in order to get kids into the pool, we need a shallower water area 
and much better lifeguard coverage; one lifeguard is not enough when the pool is full of kids.  
 
Lynn Cordts, Reston Resident, said she offers a few perspectives: money is always a challenge, but if 
we go with the lowest cost option, we’re not going to meet the needs of all the people currently not being 
served. She said she has two high school swimmers. The South Lakes High School team practices at the 
RCC pool but team members are encouraged to practice at private clubs because the RCC pool can’t 
accommodate the whole team. She also noted that they need yards, not meters. As another attendee 
mentioned, they also need gutters and blocks, as well as 12-foot depth for divers.  
 
Leila said that when the Park Authority’s facility at Reston Town Center North opens, it will include a 
serious fitness training environment designed to meet the needs of competitive swimmers. RCC is not 
trying to build a facility to meet those needs. We’re trying to ensure our facility is complementary to that 
facility. An attendee noted that she’s disappointed that the high school team is practicing in an inadequate 
facility. There was a suggestion that the lap lanes could be built to achieve a graduated depth of 12 feet.  
 
Mike Foxworth (residency unconfirmed) said he is a 55+ swimmer; his wife thinks the temperature is 
too cold. But his biggest concern hasn’t been mentioned – the social factor. When people take class 
together, they become friends and find ways to see each other outside of class. For him, this is a very 
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important aspect of his social life. However we design these pools, he would like everyone to recognize 
that it isn’t just exercise of the body, but exercise of the soul. There was agreement from others in the 
room.  
 
C. Denver Lovett, Reston Resident, said there are a few patrons who have supported this facility for 
decades. There is another group who want to increase their performance by milliseconds. The group that 
has been here for decades depends on this for their health, they’re not trying to increase performance by 
seconds. He urged the Board to consider those senior citizens who have supported RCC for decades. If it 
comes to tradeoffs, he believes the senior citizens should be favored.  
 
Leila said that the ultimate goal is for Reston to have wonderful facilities to meet the full spectrum of 
aquatic needs, but that RCC cannot be the sole provider of all these facilities. That is why we are working 
closely with Wayne and the Park Authority to coordinate planning efforts.  
 
An attendee urged the Board to consider the lost constituent. She said her heart breaks because our 
South Lakes High School home team has to go to Herndon for home swim meets. The Park Authority 
facility is years away from her kids being able to benefit and isn’t a true solution. She wants to be able to 
stay in this community and spend her money in Reston until the new Park Authority facility is available.  
 
Leila recognized the RCC staff present and said that RCC’s value to the community is due largely in part 
to their dedication and service to the community. She noted that no other public facility is open as much 
as RCC; that is intentional because we know our patrons want to swim every day and recreate on 
holidays. When we close the Terry L. Smith Aquatics Center, she wants everyone to be excited about the 
facility to which they will return. She assured everyone that the Park Authority is in the planning process 
for the indoor recreation facility and that she believes it will be built. RCC wants to be strategic and smart 
about this opportunity so that our facility is complementary to that larger facility. We don’t want to harm 
people. We want our constituents to be included. She reminded everyone to please sign in and provide 
us with contact information so that when we have the session with Mr. Hughes, he can answer more 
technical questions. We’re going to need to make decisions in the March-May timeframe because we 
need to start budgeting for it by June. Either way, the pool will close in May 2018 for at least four months.  
 
Below is a summary of the input given to the RCC Board over the course of the meeting. 

1. Closure timeline: Leila assured everyone that the minimum four-month closure will occur in the 
summer when RA pools are also open. Staff will work to make alternative arrangements with any 
Reston partners whose pool might be available to RCC patrons during the closure.  

2. Various user groups have competing water temperature needs. The fitness/competition 
swimmers want cooler water. The therapy swimmers want warmer water. The lessons population 
leans toward warmer temps. 

3. Therapeutic deep water users want warm, deep water where their body weight is almost 
completely displaced. They also want to be sure the pool is large enough to accommodate the 
current class sizes.  

4. Parents of school-age swim and dive competitors don’t want to take their kids to Herndon for 
meets.  

5. Regardless of the option we choose, parents of the school-age swim team participants want 
competition-level gutters and blocks. 

6. All users would like to vastly improve air handling – current conditions are unbearable and the 
evacuator hasn’t sufficiently ameliorated chloramine build-ups.  

7. Need to achieve greater accessibility at both ends of the pool. Possibly consider a graduated 
depth to the deepest level. 

8. Consider that this pool serves both health and social needs. 
9. Consider a saltwater option for either the spa or one of the pools. 
10. Explore how to fund the two-pool option.  

 
Next Steps 
Leila thanked everyone and reminded them that we will reconvene in one month on March 13. She asked 
everyone to ensure they signed in and provided their contact information so we can reach out to you 
regarding focus groups and the additional meeting with Wayne Hughes. If you have additional comment 
or think of new comments, she requested people please send it to us to be included in the public record.  
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